629

626
2

Minutes of the Ordinary Cutcombe Parish Council Meeting held at 7.30pm on Tuesday 21st March 2023 at the Moorland Hall
Present: Councillors Jon Levenson (Chair), Eric Norman, Roger Foxwell, Sarah Cook
In attendance: Liz Stitt – Clerk, Frances Nicholson (County), Steven Pugsley (District)
Also Present: One member of public
	Item
	Minutes
	Action

	
	Public Question Time. No matters were raised.
	

	22/143
	Apologies for absence. Cllr Rooke & Jon Davis gave apologies through Cllr Norman. Cllr White gave apologies through Cllr Foxwell. Cllr Pugsley gave apologies as he had conflicting meetings and would be late so Cllr Levenson will change the agenda accordingly as to when he arrives.

	

	22/144
	Declarations of Interest. Cllr Norman for agenda item 13, 16.2 &16.3.

	

	22/145
	To approve the minutes of the Ordinary Parish Council Meeting of the 21st of February 2023 It was resolved to approve the minutes of the 21st of February 2023.

	

	22/146
	To Discuss the Clerks Report. The report was received and noted by the Councillors.

	

	22/147
	Chairmans Report. The Chairman reported the following:
i) The date for the annual meeting of electors has been set for the 4th of April which has been brought forward to discuss the Kings Coronation and other items around that and also specifically to discuss the proposal for a new clock on the bus stop. The chairman said that the original clock was donated by a family and a member of that family is hoping that the clock is replaced, and they are willing to put a donation of £50 towards it.
ii) Letters of thanks were sent out to Cally, Helen and Cynthia.

iii) It was great to see a letter that Lynda Atkins wrote to the West Somerset Free Press regarding the 20mph limit with all her points that she wanted to put across. Cllrs agreed that it was a fantastic letter, and they gave Lynda a vote of thanks.
iv) The Snowdrop Valley event was fantastic and Well-done to the chairman of the Snowdrop Valley Committee and all the committee members and volunteers for making it such a brilliant event.

v) The chairman finally asked for Cllr Foxwell to please pass on our best wishes and regards to Cllr White who has not been able to attend the last few council meetings due to illness.
	

	22/148
	To receive reports from District and County Councillors. 
i) Cllr Nicholson gave an update regarding the new unitary council which comes into effect at the beginning of April.
ii) The last Exmoor Panel meeting will be on the 25th of April and the first meeting of the Local Community Networks will be on the 8th of June. It will be very similar to what it is now, but over time it will widen its focus to other issues and needs apart from highways. Core membership of LCN’s will be Parish Councillors, Parish members and Clerks will be very welcomed.

iii) The Highways Pilot continues, and the new Highways Steward is in post.

iv) Cllr Norman passed on thanks from the Snowdrop Valley Committee for the sweeper that did Drapers Way at a fortnights notice. Cllr Norman also said the sweepers can’t do much on the roads because all the excess dirt and leaves haven’t been picked up so when it rains all the dirt goes back down the drains. He said there should be a team to go round and do this. Cllr Nicholson said the subgroup of the Highways Pilot has got to address this.

v) Cllr Levenson said it was announced during the budget that they would give extra funding for potholes. Cllr Nicholson said she will keep her eye out for when it arrives.

vi) Cllr Foxwell said that it is a golden opportunity now with the new LCN’s and one Somerset to re-write the policy. He said these issues need thrashing out at the sub-group meetings to get a common-sense approach to dealing with these issues. Cllr Nicholson said the Highways pilot can point out failures of policy but only the Controlling Executive can change the policy and they don’t have to do what we tell them. But there has been a noticeable effect of changes since the Highway Pilot.
vii) Cllr Nicholson finally gave an update on the Moorland Schools Federation which is working really successfully and they have been asked to support three more small schools.
	

	22/149
	Update from Cllr Foxwell regarding Highways and Transport matters. 
i) Cllr Foxwell met with the Highway Steward, Tim, and drove him around the parish. It was fed back that Tim doesn’t have a map of all the parishes in Exmoor with their boundaries. Cllr Nicholson said that she will check what he has been given but suggested that when jobs are given the what three words app is used to show exactly where it is. Tim has also indicated to Cllr Foxwell that he can’t work on a road if it has got a speed limit of over 30mph. Cllr Nicholson said that she has heard conflicting stories on this but will try to get to the bottom of it.
ii) Cllr Foxwell asked at the latest Exmoor Panel Meeting if the landslip work would be happening in May as was originally said and was disappointed with the reply as they indicated they didn’t mean this May. Cllr Norman said that there are so many local companies that could do the work and it is becoming a monumental catastrophe. Cllr Nicholson said the remark was made light heartedly but understands how it could have come across.
iii) Cllr Foxwell has heard that there is money available for jetting the drains and wondered if we put in a bid to repair the drain by Luckwell Bridge. [Cllr Nicholson left the room]
iv) Cllr Norman made a point that other villages haven’t been charged for putting a 20mph speed limit in so why have we. Cllr Levenson said to try and gather evidence on this and see how we can take this forward. Cllr Foxwell suggested that we get the lead Councillor for Highways, Mike Rigby, along to one of our meetings.

	

	22/150
	Update from Cllr Norman on Snowdrop Valley.
i) Cllr Norman reported that it has been a very, very successful year. The volunteers have done a marvelous job and without them it would not have been so successful.

ii) There has been great coverage for the event and Wheddon Cross on ITV and Somerset Sound.

iii) Cllr Norman said it has been a great boost for us all and is privileged to be a part of it.

iv) There was one little hiccup with a volunteer and the Market Café but this will be rectified and Cllr Norman will ask the volunteer to apologise to the Market Café.

v) There has been suggestions to increase the donations to Exmoor Farmers Market and Badgworthy Land which will be brought to the next Parish Council meeting to be discussed.

vi) The committee had a request from the school for a donation towards a new storage facility which will be brought to the next Parish Council Meeting to discuss.
vii) Cllr Norman thanked the Parish Council for allowing the event to go ahead this year.

viii) Cllr Norman said we are unique as no other village has got what we have got with Snowdrop Valley.

ix) Cllr Foxwell suggested the Parish Council could put forward a figure from the Snowdrop Valley amount that local charities could bid for. The Clerk said that local charities etc. can do this now to the Parish Council under S.137 at any time and there is a limit to the amount that can be given per elector. Cllr Levenson highlighted that it was a great year for Snowdrop Valley but it might not be next year so some reserves would need to be kept for this eventuality.

	

	22/151
	Update from Moorland Hall & Recreation Ground. 

i) Cllr Foxwell said Philip Webber has approached him about playing cricket on the sports field and for them to change in the village hall.
ii) There is a problem with rabbits on the field. Cllr Cook suggested getting someone with ferrets to get the rabbits out, she will look into this.
iii) Cllr Levenson suggested asking the cricket club what needs to be done to the cricket square before they can start playing cricket on it. And ask them are they going to play, when are they going to play, what needs to be done and who is going to do it.
iv) Cllr Norman said he would volunteer once a month to strim round the sports field and believes that volunteers would come together to do this. Cllr Levenson also said he would be a volunteer.
v) The funds still haven’t been transferred for a new pavilion. Cllr Levenson said to support the trustees we have put it on the agenda for the Annual Electors Meeting as we need the community behind resolving this issue. We understand it has been a very difficult period and it needs a community solution.
	Cllr Cook


	22/152
	Motion to discuss the possibility of purchasing gang mowers to cut the grass on the recreation ground.

i) Cllr Norman proposed getting the gang mowers of the cricket club repaired to use for cutting the grass. 
ii) The gang mowers belong to the cricket club so permission is needed from them to use them.
iii) Cllr Foxwell will speak to the Chairman of the Cricket Club regarding the gang mowers. He said that we also need to find at least six volunteers that are reliable to do the grass cutting.
iv) If it is agreed and we get permission from the Cricket Club we will then get three quotes together for repairing them. 
v) By the next meeting we will get all the quotes, and volunteers names together and then a decision can be made on the best way forward.
	Cllr Foxwell

	22/153
	Motion to decide whether to purchase coronation mugs for the school children.
i) Cllr Norman proposed that there is enough money in the Snowdrop Valley account to purchase mugs for the school children.

ii) There are 50 pupils plus 14 teachers.

iii) Cllr Foxwell fed back a comment from a parishioner about getting mugs for all children in the parish under the age of 14.

iv) It was proposed and agreed to buy 100 mugs to give to the school and any extra can either be sold or given to other children of the parish. 
	Clerk

	22/154
	To consider passing a resolution to exclude the press and public from the meeting prior to consideration of item 13 on the agenda. The council excluded the press and public and went into closed session for the next item. Cllr Norman also left the room.
	

	22/155
	Motion to discuss the tender applicants for cleaning the Public Toilets. There was one tender received for the cleaning contract with a slight increase per month on the previous contract but there is an extra request to specifically keep the bus shelter tidy as well. It was proposed and agreed to go ahead with this tender for the next three years.

Cllr Foxwell said he was concerned about the sand bags at the bottom of the door of the unit next to the toilets as it will rust the door. It was raised to look into.  
	

	22/156
	To consider passing a resolution to allow press and public to come back in for the next item The closed session now ended, and public were allowed back in the room. Cllr Norman also returned to the room.


	

	22/157
	To consider any Planning matters. 

There were no planning matters to discuss.
	

	22/158
	Finance:
i) Motion to approve the payment of invoices to be made by online bank transfer, BACS and CHAPS as per section 6.9 and 6.10 of the financial regulations. It was proposed and agreed to go ahead with this. Two Councillors are still required to sign the invoices to authorise them.

ii) Motion to discuss adding a Chairmans Allowance to the budget for 2023 – 2024. A Chairmans allowance was discussed as a way of allowing the Council to buy thank you gifts if needed in the future as there is no other way of doing this otherwise. It is suggested an amount of £750 is added to the budget for this which would come out of the reserves. Cllr Foxwell asked for a recorded vote on this. Cllr Cook Proposed, Cllr Levenson seconded the proposal, and it was agreed to go forward with a show of hands by Cllr Norman, Cllr Cook and Cllr Levenson. Cllr Foxwell did not vote.
iii) To approve the schedule of payments and note receipts. It was resolved to pay the schedule of payments.
	

	22/159
	To receive and acknowledge the minutes of the Snowdrop Valley Committee Meetings dated 21/02/2023. These were received and noted by the council.

	

	22/160
	To note correspondence which Councillors have received in the correspondence report.

i) The report was received and noted by the council. 

ii) Cllr Levenson has had no further correspondence from the Exmoor National Park authority planning department or their legal team regarding the transformer issue.
	

	22/161
	Items for inclusion on the next agenda.

i) Discuss and agree on donations for the Exmoor Farmers Market and Badgworthy Land
ii) Discuss donation towards the school for a new storage area.
iii) Discuss repairing the gang mowers for the grass cutting.
iv) Update on the B3224 Landslip
v) Discuss whether a storage facility is feasible [Cllr Pugsley joined the meeting] 
	

	22/162
	Update from Cllr Pugsley 
i) Cllr Pugsley gave an update on the election of Parish Members for the  National Park. There has to be at least one from Devon and one from Somerset. The hustings for the candidates who may be nominated will be on the 31st of May. There will be a call for nominations from the parishes for representatives to serve which will be organised by S.A.L.C.

ii) Steven will cease to be a district Councillor from April and will be a new unitary Councillor. Steven will carry on the Constitution Committee and will also be serving the new authority on the Planning Committee for the Western area.

iii) Cllr Foxwell brought up the landslip and the lack of routine maintenance which is making it worse and asked to have a site meeting to look at it. Cllr Norman said he wasn’t impressed at the panel meeting and the fact that this landslip happened two years ago and to his knowledge local contractors have not been invited to come up with a solution. Cllr Norman was also not impressed that the Panel Meeting said it was in the Exford Parish which it isn’t. Cllr Pugsley said it was unfortunate that Andrew Turner wasn’t at the last panel meeting. Cllr Pugsley said they have had very high level surveys done but they haven’t yet put it out to tender. Cllr Levenson asked if the council would have a panel of ready made contractors that they usually send out to tender or will it be more open and will there be an opportunity for local businesses to tender. Cllr Pugsley said that he didn’t know exactly but feels there will technically be a very narrow range of contractors that they could use to do the job, if we wanted to challenge this, we would have to do it at the next Highways Sub group meeting which is our opportunity to really quiz the highways more.
iv) Cllr Foxwell raised that a parishioner has been having trouble with utility companies who have dug across the road from their property and they continue to come along and patch it but it is not resolving the problem and he has raised it numerous times with highways. Cllr Foxwell asked if Cllr Pugsley could go round and speak to them to see how it can be resolved.

v) Cllr Foxwell said there are ongoing problems with flooding down at Luckwell Bridge which he has raised numerous times but the problem still hasn’t been resolved. The adjacent land owners are more than happy for someone to go with a digger and sort the problem where the drain is collapsed. Cllr Pugsley took note of this and will endeavor to look into it.
vi) Cllr Levenson wished Cllr Pugsley well in his new role.
	


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.33 pm.

Signed:
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